BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on 24th January 2008 

PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Jonathan Bellamy, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron, Sebastian Daly, David Hales, Richard Head, Mark Morris, John Price, Frank Speed (from min.) and Chris Watkin. 

IN ATTENDANCE


Borough Councillor Becket


Two members of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

01/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllr Ball. 
02/08
The following declarations of interest were made:



Cllr Bettley-Smith declared a personal interest in respect of Item 12, Complaint to the Standards Board and Decision Notice, and indicated that he might need to declare a prejudicial interest if there was any discussion, as he had been the subject of the complaint.



Cllrs Cameron and Daly declared personal interests in respect of Item 16, Memorial Garden, as their homes overlooked the site. Cllrs Daly, Head and Morris also declared personal interests as members of the Bonfire Committee, which had provided grant funding toward the work.


Cllrs Bettley-Smith, Cameron, Daly and Head declared personal interests in respect of Item 13, Conservation Area Review, as they resided within the area.

03/08
RESOLVED that, subject to the following amendment:

That the address of Cllr Watkin, referred to in minute 302/07, be corrected to Ladygates rather than Betley Hall Gardens;

the minutes of the meeting of 13th December 2007 be approved as a true record of the meeting and be signed by the Chairman.
 (Cllr Speed joined the meeting at this point)
04/08
Having joined the meeting, Cllr Speed declared personal interests in respect of Item 13 (as a Conservation Area resident) and Item 16 (as a member of the Bonfire Committee).

05/08
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation.

(Cllr Hales joined the meeting at this point)


A member of the public advised the Council of the relevance of the work carried out by the SPCA (Staffordshire Parish Councils Association) in respect of advice to parish councils and councillors in relation to the Standards Board and public complaints, and in seeking a sensible approach to Declaration of Interest requirements in small communities.


A second member of the public asked what the cost of the Conservation Area appraisal would be, and whether it represented value for money. He also expressed concern that the existing Conservation Area boundary ran through the Ladygates development.


Borough Cllr Becket responded by explaining that the Borough Council was obliged to carry out the review, and had no dicretion in the matter. He also undertook to enquire regarding the cost.


The member of the public asked whether any records were available regarding the number of prosecutions for speeding which had occured as a result of the use of the mobile speed camera equipment in the village.


The Chairman replied that although detailed figures had not been supplied, he had been assured that the van had been doing a “significant amount of business”.
06/08
The Clerk reported that there were no planning applications to be considered.

07/08
The Council noted the following Planning Decision Notices:  

07/00975/FUL Erection of double garage, Pear Tree Barn, Balterley Green Road, Balterley – REFUSED

08/08
The Clerk reported that notification of an appeal had been received in respect of the refusal of planning application 07/00575/FUL rebuilding of agricultural building, rear of 6 Brassington Terrace, Den Lane, Wrinehill.

(Cllr Morris declared a prejudicial interest in this matter, as a son of

the applicant, and left the meeting before any discussion took place)


The Clerk advised members that they had considered the application at their meeting of 23rd August 2007, and had resolved to support the application subject to the reuse of existing materials.


RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the Planning Inspectorate restating the Council’s position on this application.                                                                         (unan)

(Cllr Morris rejoined the meeting)

09/08
The Chairman reminded members of the procedure which had been agreed for the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk to meet at 7pm on meeting evenings for a pre-meeting briefing. Members of the public would be most welcome from 7.15, but where confidential business was on the agenda it may be necessary to exclude the public during parts of the briefing.

10/08
The Chairman reported on the Conservation Area Appraisal public meeting held on 7th January which he had been invited to chair, and on a meeting he had held with PC Lisa Bounford on 11th January.

11/08
The Clerk submitted his report, which covered the following areas:


Barthomley Parish Magazine. The Clerk had now contacted the editor of the magazine, who was happy to include relevant items concerning Balterley.

Audit. The Clerk reported that the Council had already met one of the points raised by the External Auditor (risk assessment) and could address the other (fidelity insurance cover) at the next insurance renewal.

12/08
Borough Councillor Becket advised members of work he had been carrying out in respect of the B5500 Route Management Strategy, and his concern that little or no work had been carried out in Balterley.

13/08 The Clerk presented members with a list of accounts for payment.


RESOLVED 


a) that the Council authorises payment of the following:

G Griffiths


payments made



£351.42
766


Zurich Municipal – insurance premium

£334.92



Royal British Legion – wreath


£  16.50
14/08
RESOLVED that the Financial Statement at 24th January 2008 be approved.
15/08
Members considered a report prepared by the Clerk setting out recent expenditure patterns, a draft budget for 2008-09 including various initiatives put forward by members, and options for a precept for the coming year. After considering the information supplied it was:


RESOLVED that the precept to be levied by Betley, Balterley & Wrinehill Parish Council for the year 2008-09 be fixed at £10,130, and that the Clerk take all necessary steps to notify Newcastle Borough Council of this decision.                                          (unan)

16/08
Cllr Cameron submitted to members a paper setting out the responses received following the questionnaire in the autumn 2007 Parish Council News.


RESOLVED that:



a) the Council notes that the results of the questionnaire raise concerns regarding highways and traffic in the main, a concern of the Parish Council, and something it is seeking to address;



b) the responses received form the basis of the Spring 2008 Parish Council News;



c) Cllr Cameron be thanked for her work in summarising the responses.

17/08
The Chairman reported to members a letter he had received from the Standards Board for England. The letter was read to members. Members indicated that they wished to discuss the matter.
(Cllr Bettley-Smith declared a prejudicial interest at this point and

left the meeting, Cllr Head taking the chair)


The Clerk reported that he had also received a copy of the Standard Board decision. A complaint had been lodged with the Standards Board by a local resident alleging that the Chairman (Cllr Bettley-Smith) had behaved in a manner contrary to the Code of Conduct at and following the Council’s September 27th meeting. Having considered the matter the Standards Board took the view that there was no evidence that the Chairman had acted in breach of the Code of Conduct, and would therefore be taking no further action in respect of the complaint.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council notes the Decision Notice of the Standards Board for England, and expresses its full confidence in the Chairman.   
           (unan)

(Cllr Bettley-Smith rejoined the meeting and resumed the Chair)

18/08
Members reviewed actions taken in regard to the Borough Council’s consultation in respect of the Conservation Area Review. The Parish Council was concerned that the Borough’s efforts to make local residents aware of the Review had been inadequate, and insufficient publicity for the public meeting on 7th January had resulted in a disappointing attendance. The Parish Council had therefore:

Arranged for a package relating to the Review to be delivered (as far as possible) to all local properties, including an explanatory letter, appraisal, map and survey form;


Lobbied successfully for the consultation period to be extended to 8th March;


Arranged an additional public meeting, facilitated by the Parish Council, to be held on 21st February;


Arranged for materials relating to the Review to be displayed in the Village Hall foyer and at the Reading Rooms.
19/08
Members of the Laudy Croft Maintenance Working Group reported that no maintenance work was currently required.

20/08
Members reviewed progress on various communication issues. Members were reminded that the deadline for the Parish Magazine was the 12th of each month. It was agreed that copy for the March edition would include reference to highway issues, the date of the March meeting (27th), and that the deadline for the Conservation Area Review had been extended to 8th March.


Members gave further consideration to the most practical means of delivering the Parish Council News. Cllr Berrisford reported on her investigation into possible sources of aid, in particular the possibility of financial support from the Borough Council’s Community Chest. A wide range of possible approaches to securing full, reliable and economic distribution to the whole of the Parish Council’s area were discussed.


RESOLVED that the Clerk pursue the possibility of obtaining Community Chest funding from the Borough Council, and that the issue be discussed further at the February meeting.
21/08
Members considered the report of the Memorial Garden Working Party. The Clerk reported that no objections to the proposed removal of the larger conifer had been received either from residents or the Borough Council Planning Department.


RESOLVED:



a) that work be put in hand to remove the larger of the two conifer trees from the shrub bed at the rear of the Gardens;



b) that the Working Party be authorised to take appropriate steps to secure the safety of the Christmas Tree socket;



c) that the Working Group be authorised to draw up a specification for maintenance work at the Memorial Garden in 2008, and that the Clerk be authorised to seek tenders for work based on that specification.
22/08
Members considered the possibility of applying for further grant funding toward work from the Bonfire Committee.

(Cllrs Daly, Head, Morris and Speed declared prejudicial interests as members of

the bonfire committee, and withdrew from the meeting. Cllr Cameron, having declared a

personal interest previously, also withdrew at this point)


Members considered whether they felt it appropriate to apply for a further grant, particularly in view of the difficulties in predicting the level of expenditure likely to be incurred on a seasonal project such as the enhancement of the Memorial Garden.


RESOLVED :


a) that the bonfire committee be thanked for its generous support in 2007-08;


b) that no application be made for a grant in the current year;


c) that the Council indicate to the bonfire committee that it may wish to make similar grant applications in the future, and hoped that any such application would be viewed sympathetically.
23/08
The Traffic Working Group had again been unable to meet; members felt it important that a meeting be held before the Council’s meeting of 28th February. Members also considered complaints relating to the clearing of gullies in the area by the County Council.


RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the County Council, pointing out the unsatisfactory condition of gullies, and that this has already led to at least one accident, for which the CC (as Highway Authority) might have liability.    


          (unan)

24/08
The Clerk reported that the County Council had agreed to supply large scale maps of the Parish Council’s area free of charge, and that he hoped to receive them within the next few days.


RESOLVED that the Council take no further action regarding the purchase of maps until members have been able to examine the maps offered.
25/08
The Council considered area issues raised by members. There were no items requiring decision.
26/08
Members considered several items of correspondence received.


RESOLVED
a) that the request by the Betley Women’s Institute to mark their 70th anniversary by decorative planting at the Memorial Garden be referred to the February meeting;




b) that the Betley Show and Betley Bonfire be featured in the Community Council’s Diary of Events 2008;




c) that the Parish Council declines to enter the Best Kept Village Competition;




d) that Cllrs Berrisford and Cameron be authorised to represent the Council at the Community Chest review meeting on 6th February.
27/08
Members considered items for future agendas.

RESOLVED that the following items be scheduled:



February meeting – Local policing (PC Bounford); Speed cameras; Climate Change; Planning policy issues.

